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Action Notes

Board Meeting, 30th September

Present

Board:

Phillip Darnton

Lynn Sloman


Chris Spencer 

Dave Merrett 

Christian Wolmar

Kevin Mayne

Alison Hill 

Malcolm Shepherd

CE Staff:
Steve Garidis 

Paul Robison
Tricia Allen
John Grimshaw 

Notes:

1. The 2008-11 Cycling England Board was welcomed by the Chair, Phillip Darnton.  The membership of the Board had changed slightly – John Grimshaw, had stepped down as a Board member, and Malcolm Shepherd of Sustrans had been appointed.  John attended this Board meeting in his capacity as advisor to Cycling England on cycling infrastructure and the cycling towns programme.  It was noted that an executive team had been appointed by DfT to manage Cycling England’s programme – Steve Garidis as Programme Manager; Paul Robison as Bikeability / Schools Programme Manager and Tricia Allen as Cycling Towns Programme Manager.

2. Given the length of time since the last CE Board meeting, an initial round of updates was held:

a. Peter King, and British Cycling were congratulated on their success at the Olympics in Beijing;  Peter gave an update on events since success at the Olympics;

b. Kevin Mayne and Malcolm Shepherd updated on progress with the Active Travel Consortium’s Big Lottery project; 
c. Alison Hill summarised progress within DH on the development of a ‘social marketing’ campaign to promote physical activity; 

d. Chris Spencer gave an update on what schools are now required to do to promote health / well being, and the assessment of this by OFSTED, also the fact that all schools including FE colleges are now in one of the 450 School Sports Partnerships;
e. John Grimshaw gave an update on progress with the Cycling Towns and Cities programme.  12 new towns and cities had been selected and announced during the summer.  They were in the process of submitting detailed work programmes to Cycling England. There was some discussion as to whether the now larger Cycling Towns programme required more Board ‘champions’.  It was agreed that other Board members should be used where possible to perform the ambassadorial role required for the towns programme – attending events and openings; meeting senior leaders and officers; representing the towns to central and local government to share learnings.

f. Steve Garidis gave an update on progress with commissioning Cycling England’s programme for 2008-11. Most projects now had their relevant contracts or grants let, or very shortly to be let.  The last remaining programme areas requiring commissioning were Monitoring / Evaluation, and the Finding New Solutions programme.

3. Phillip Darnton outlined the slightly changed governance structure for Cycling England – including a Board made up of executive and non-executive members.  Non executive members (from the cycling NGOs CTC, Sustrans & British Cycling) would not take part in financial or contractual discussions related to Cycling England’s programme. This was a formalisation of the informal conflict of interest management process used previously.  Formalisation reflected the increased budget of Cycling England, and the increased profile of cycling in general, and was one of Cycling England’s recommendations to the Department for Transport submitted alongside its funding strategy for 2008-11.
4. The majority of the meeting was given to a discussion of the un-commissioned areas of Cycling England’s 2008-11 programme.  The first area discussed was the ‘Finding New Solutions’ programme, designed to test what the large scale cycling investment programmes of the future could be.  Steve Garidis presented a discussion paper outlining the possible principles of such a programme and then possible areas for exploration.  Principles included the necessity to meet Government PSA objectives; be measurable and scaleable.  A shortlist of potential programme areas was put forward by Lynn Sloman and achieved broad support from the rest of the Board.  They included projects around:

a. Bike & rail; 

b. New housing developments (growth points and eco-towns in particular)

c. Cycle tourism (and its effect on introducing, or bringing people back, to cycling)

d. The journey to work (including large businesses; SMEs; and edge of town business parks in particular)
e. Older people

f. A possible fund for small / voluntary projects

Christian Wolmar suggested that Cycling England should begin a high-profile award scheme for the best cycling projects in various different categories.

5. Kevin Mayne suggested that all the projects suggested fitted within one of two groups – a theme-based group including projects around tourism, work, and older people, and a place-based group including projects around housing developments and railway stations.  The first group would seek to find projects for wider delivery.  The second group was more likely to come up with policy development advice / guidance / evidence.

6. The meeting also discussed Cycling England’s monitoring requirements.  This included in the Cycling Towns and Cities, the schools programme and the Finding New Solutions programme.

7. Under AOB a few additional issues were discussed:

a. It was agreed that the UK is under-represented at the Velo-city conference series.  The next conference was to be held in Brussels in May.

b. Steve Garidis gave an update on the cycle journey planner project.  Cycling England was working closely in partnership with Transport Direct to produce an electronic cycle journey planner.  The first version of the planner with data from Merseyside and Manchester was to be produced by the end of 2008.

c. Phillip Darnton asked the Cycling England Board if they would support Bike Week 2009 on behalf of the Bike Week committee.  The Board agreed to fund Bike Week 2009 at the same level as 2008 and to review its effectiveness in the latter part of 2009.

d. It was noted that further thinking could be done on Cycling England’s engagement with the wider health agenda.  A small group to do some strategic thinking was commissioned and asked to meet before the end of 2008.

e. Kevin Mayne gave an update on progress in cycle training in Wales.   The Welsh Assembly Government had formally recognised Bikeability as the cycle training scheme and award of choice.  The Welsh Assembly had contracted CTC to do a similar capacity building exercise in Wales as had been achieved in England between 2005 and 2008.

8. Next meetings.  It was agreed to diarise all future Board meetings until the end of 2009.  The following dates have subsequently been agreed:

2008
17 December

2009
4 February

            
18 March

            
29 April

            
3 June

           

22 July

            
2 September

            
21 October

            
2 December
